
April 6, 2015 

 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, April 6, 2015, at 7:30 p.m. 

at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 

meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of 

Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Mr. 

Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme. Also present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, 

Township Manager.    

 

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 

  

Steve Gergely, Harbor Engineering, representing Jon Gibson 

Joe Gabryluk, PA State Police 

Bill Schnoor, Raudenbush Engineering, representing PSP 

Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 

 

Minutes of the March 16, 2015 Regular Meeting 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 

March 16, 2015 regular meeting as prepared.  
 

A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve 

the minutes as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and the motion was passed by 

unanimous voice vote. 

 

Minutes of the March 18, 2015 Special Meeting 

 

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 

March 18, 2015 special meeting as prepared.  
 

A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve 

the minutes as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and the motion was passed by 

unanimous voice vote. 

 

Bills: 

 

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of 

$2,008,754.63 were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items 

included in that amount was a payment in the amount of $23,008.79 to EAW Security for police 

camera installation, a payment in the amount of $57,000.00 to Morgan Stanley for MMO 

deposits of $50,000 for police pension and $7,000 for non-uniform pension, a payment in the 

amount of $11,904.85 to URS Corp for the Route 30 Streetscape plan, a payment in the amount 

of $33,500.00 to Penske GMC for a public works pickup truck and a payment in the amount of 

$1,685,230.94 to City of Lancaster for partial payment of sewer agreement arbitration decision. 

 

A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Meyer to approve the payment of the bills 

as listed in the amount of $2,008,754.63.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 



 

Old Business: 

 

a. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan #13-37 – Beiler: 

2725 Lincoln Highway East 

 

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. No one was present. 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the request was originally submitted on December 16, 2014 but was 

misplaced.  Staff is recommending that the Board reinstate the request and grant the applicant an 

additional 90 day time extension to allow the applicant to satisfy all of the conditions of approval 

and record the plan.  He stated that Mr. Fry stated that the applicant needs more time to comply 

with comments. 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the request for ninety (90) day time extension to record 

the conditionally approved plan #13-37 for Beiler: 2725 Lincoln Highway East.  Mr. Eberly 

seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

  

b. Stormwater Management Plan #14-29 – PSP Troop J: 

2099 Lincoln Highway East 

 

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Mr. Bill Schnoor was 

present. 

 

Mr. Schnoor, of Raudenbush Engineering, is representing PA State Police Troop J.  He 

introduced Sergeant Joe Gabryluk.  Mr. Schnoor stated that the applicant has modified their 

plans to eliminate the amount of impervious area on the property.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the 

plans show a 20% reduction in the amount of impervious area on the property after the planned 

construction is completed.  He stated that the plan now meets the Township’s ordinance 

requirements.  He also stated although it is a land development/stormwater plan the Board is 

basically looking at waiving any land development requirements and accepting it as meeting the 

requirements of the stormwater ordinance. 

 

Mr. Meyer asked if any recommendations with regards to the Route 30 Streetscape plan were 

included with the plan.  Mr. Hutchison stated that there were no suggestions made for the plan.  

Mr. Buckwalter asked if staff has reviewed the plan. Mr. Hutchison stated they have and 

recommend approval. 

 

Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the waiver of land development plan and stormwater 

management plan #14-29 for PSP Troop J: 2099 Lincoln Highway East.  Mr. Meyer seconded 

the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

c. Reduction of Financial Security – Sheetz: 2425 Old Philadelphia Pike 

 

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. No one was present. 

 



Mr. Hutchison state that a letter dated March 27, 2015 from David Miller Associates is 

recommending a reduction of $360,315.00 leaving a balance of $82,102.00.  He mentioned that 

there are some outstanding issues that need to be completed. 

 

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the reduction of financial security for Sheetz: 2425 

Old Philadelphia Pike in the amount of $360,315.00 leaving a remaining balance of $82,102.00.  

Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

New Business 

 

a. Stormwater Management Plan #15-13 – Gibson: South Cherry Lane 

 

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Steve Gergely was 

present. 

 

Mr. Gergely, of Harbor Engineering, is representing Jonathan and Linda Gibson.  He stated that 

the applicants would like to construct a single family dwelling with attached garage, detached 

garage, driveway, on-lot water, on-lot septic and stormwater management facilities on an 

existing 3.0 acre vacant lot. The lot is located on the south side of South Cherry Lane.  He stated 

that they received the letter from David Miller Associates today and plan to address any issues. 

 

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the stormwater management plan #15-13 for Gibson: 

South Cherry Lane subject to David Miller Associates review comments dated April 6, 2015.  

Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

Other Business: 

 

a. Reappointment to Park Board – Mr. James Everhart: 5 year term ending 5/5/20 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that Mr. James Everhart’s current term will expire on May 5, 2015 and he 

has expressed his interest in being reappointed to the Park Board position.  Mr. Hutchison stated 

that he is committed to attending the meetings and contributing his thoughts and ideas. 

 

Mr. Eberly made a motion to reappoint Mr. James Everhart to the Park Board for a 5 year term 

ending May 5, 2020.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 

vote. 

 

b. Purchase Agreement re: 2557 Old Philadelphia Pike 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township has been in discussions with the property owner for a 

couple years trying to get an agreement.  He stated that the latest communications with the 

council for the estate of Mr. DiGuglielmo’s has indicated that the representatives of the estate 

plan to sign the agreement.  He explained that only one of the two representatives has signed the 

agreement but they fully expect the other representative to sign the agreement.  Mr. Hutchison 

stated that he would like to have the Board execute the agreement so that it can be put in place as 

soon as possible.  He stated that the agreement has a total purchase price of $115,000.00 and is 



approximately 15.3 acres in size and is located within the floodplain of Mill Creek.  He stated 

that the property is being surveyed.  He reminded the Board that the Township has paid back 

taxes on the property both to transfer from previous property owner and then real estate taxes. 

 

Mr. Blowers asked if the 15.3 acres is land or if there are water rights associated with the 

property.  Mr. Hutchison stated that he believes that based on the GIS system there may be water 

rights also.  He stated that the property is expected to be used for recreational and water quality 

improvement efforts that will help the Township with meeting some MS4 requirements. 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the purchase agreement for 2557 Old Philadelphia Pike 

as presented.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

c. Donation Agreement re: 2557 Old Philadelphia Pike 

 

Mr. Hutchison explained that the Township has made attempts to purchase the property 

previously by obtaining grant money but that did not happen.  The Board suggested that the 

Township reach out to see if they could get any other assistance.  Mr. Marlin Horst from 

Smoketown airport has pledged $50,000.00 toward the cost of acquiring the property. 

 

Mr. Buckwalter commented that the interest of the airport is maintaining a clear flyway for the 

airport runway but that it cannot be part of the agreement. Mr. Hutchison confirmed that the 

Township has made no promises to Mr. Horst and the airport except for promising to use the 

funds for the acquisition of the property.  Mr. Hutchison commented that he feels that the use of 

the property is what inspired the donation. 

 

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the donation agreement with Mr. Marlin Horst of 

Smoketown Airport in the amount of $50,000.00 for the purchase of 2557 Old Philadelphia Pike.  

Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

d. Resolution Authorizing Submission of Grant Application for Regional Park, Open Space 

and Recreation Plan – CV Region 

 

Mr. Hutchison explained that the Township has been talking to both Upper Leacock and West 

Earl Township about preparing a plan for park open space facilities in the CV Region.  He stated 

that the DCNR grant program gives extra points for working jointly within a region.  He stated 

that East Lampeter Township is funding the effort to submit the application and if we are 

approved for the grant it will provide 50% of the funds for the planning effort.  He stated the 

other 50% will be shared among the 3 Townships.  He stated that he did not have a breakdown of 

the costs and services at the present time.  He stated that the application is due April 16, 2015.   

 

Mr. Meyer asked if the Conestoga Valley School District would be involved. Mr. Hutchison 

stated that the school district has been participating in the planning but will probably not be 

funding the plan. 

 



Mr. Meyer made a motion to authorize the resolution for the DCNR grant application for the CV 

Regional Park, Open Space and Recreation Plan.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was 

passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution 2015-08 

 

e. Agreement re: Willow Road Water Line Extension with City of Lancaster 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated High’s plans for the Zook-Yoder-Esh site included extending the water 

main that will connect Greenfield Road, across a portion of Willow Road to Colonial Village.  

He stated that High is preparing to do that later this year.  He stated that Township staff 

requested that the city prepare an agreement that would restrict future connection to this water 

main in order to avoid unwanted development pressure on the north side of Willow Road.   

 

Mr. Blowers asked where the line runs in relation to the properties located on the south side of 

Willow Road.  Mr. Hutchison stated it will pass in front of the Greenfield Road side of Willow 

Road. Mr. Blowers asked if the Township has approached the homeowners to tie into the water 

line. Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township has not but could.  Mr. Blowers asked if there was 

any public sewer in that area.  Mr. Hutchison was not sure but stated probably not.  The Board 

expressed interest in notifying property owners about the water line. 

 

Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the agreement with the City of Lancaster for the Willow 

Road water line extension.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 

voice vote.  

 

f. Adoption of Accident and Illness Prevention Policy 

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that an updated Accident Illness Prevention Program (AIPP)/Safety 

Program has been developed by the Township’s Safety Committee.  He stated that the program 

has been in place since the Township began participation in the Susquehanna Municipal Trust 

Worker Compensation coverage.  He stated that the state requires that all of the members of the 

trust have an up to date AIPP. He stated that once the Board adopts the policy, staff will begin 

implementation of the policy requirements which aren’t already in place. 

 

Mr. Meyer made a motion to adopt the Accident and Illness Prevention Policy.  Mr. Buckwalter 

seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

Public Comment: 

 

Chairman Blowers reviewed a letter from ELA to the members of Lancaster Inter-Municipal 

Committee (LIMC) in regards to reviewing the purpose and values of the LIMC to the member’s 

municipalities.  He stated that East Hempfield, East Petersburg and Manheim Township pulled 

out of the LIMC approximately 2 years ago due to the funding mechanism.  He stated that the 

LIMC has voted to amend the funding mechanism of the LIMC.  He stated it will be put in a 

document to municipalities.  He stated that the LIMC is an agreement to cooperate among the 

municipalities.  He stated that the members looked at the joint comprehensive plan called 

“Growing Together” and that ELA was called in to review the plan.  He stated that he feels East 



Lampeter Township should continue to participate in a joint comprehensive plan for the 

metropolitan area.  He feels that it is important to continue to look at issues related to 

infrastructure, water/sewer, stormwater and transportation issues that connects everyone within 

the region.  He stated that the state favors municipalities that work together.  The Board 

discussed the municipalities that may or may not want to participate and if they could participate 

in the plan without being part of the LIMC.   

 

Mr. Blowers stated that at the recent Emergency Services Committee meeting in February the 

committee discussed the accident with impalement that happened behind the State Police 

Barracks.  He shared what the emergency services crews had to do to remove the victim and get 

her to the hospital.    

 

Adjournment: 

 

A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Eberly to adjourn the meeting. The 

motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 

held on Monday, April 20, 2015 beginning at 7:30 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Ralph Hutchison 




















